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Dates for your Diary 

Thursday 1st June 

Avon Valley Way walk 

  

Tuesday 6th June 

St. Faithôs SC Coffee Morning 

Parish Council Meeting 

 

Thursday 8th June 

W.I. Trip  

 

Sunday 11th June 

Open Gardens  

 

Thursday 15th June 

Messy Church 

History Society Research Group 

 

Saturday 17th June 

Garden Assn. Running Dinner 

Pre-school Summer Ball 

 

Sunday 18th June 

Walking Group walk  

 

Saturday 24th June 

Garden Assn. Trip 

 

Sunday 25th June 

Closing date for entries to gardens 

competition. 

 

Sunday 2nd July 

URC Chapel Anniversary Service 

 

Tuesday 4th July 

Parish Council Meeting 

 

Thursday 6th July 

Avon Valley Way walk 

History Society trip to Leicester 

 

Friday 7th July  

Strawberry and Wine Evening 

 

Saturday 8th July 

Judging of gardens competition 

 

Tuesday 11th July 

St. Faithôs SC Coffee Morning 

 

Thursday 13th July 

Outdoor Messy Church 

 

Sunday 16th July 

Walking Group walk  

 

Wednesday 19th July 

URC Chapel Barbeque 

 

Early Notice September 

Thursday 21st  History Soc. AGM 

Saturday 23rd Film Night 

     

Kilsby Kronickle 
Kilsby Schoolôs May King and Queen with their retinue and last yearôs King and 

Queen.  Full details on page 18  

 
This edition includes reports on the 2016-17 year from both our Parish 
Council and our District Councillor, which were prepared for the recent 
Annual Parish Meeting and contain lots of interesting and useful 
information.  There is also the second part of Gren Hattonôs survey of how 
Barby, Crick and Kilsby developed over the last half of the C18th and the 
C19th - a period of great change. 
 
Elsewhere we have a report on what has been happening at Kilsby 
School including at the recent May Fayre, and a lovely piece, written by 
his daughter Sarah, remembering the late Martin Gibbs, who was very 
well-known in the village.  
 
Entries are being encouraged for the gardens and hanging baskets 
competitions which will be judged early in July, and the village will be 
holding its annual Open Gardens (with exhibitions in the church and the 
Kilsby Room and teas at the village hall) on 11th June.  There is news of 
several outings being planned by groups in the village and of regular 
summer events including the Chapel Barbeque and the Strawberry and 
Wine Evening.  We hope that newcomers to the village will take the 
opportunity to join in some of these and find out what a friendly and 
welcoming village we are.   On the same theme, many thanks to those 
who have volunteered to deliver Welcome Packs to residents on the new 
estate on Daventry Road as they move in.  Donôt forget though that if you 
have a new neighbour we can also provide you with a pack to give them.  
Get in touch with Chris Lomas on 822650 if you need one. 
 
Finally, there are, as always, opportunities to get involved in village life - 
specifically this time in helping with Speedwatch, running sessions at 
Playtime, or helping with the Guides.    
 
We hope you will enjoy reading this edition and find plenty to interest you, 
over what we hope will be a lovely early summer.    
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KILSBY PARISH COUNCIL  
COUNCILLORS (from April 2017)  

 Name  Address     Tel   Areas of responsibility  
         
Reg Dunn    9 Cowley Way          01788 823148  CHAIRMAN of the Council  
    Kilsby, Rugby CV23 8XB       Highways                                            
    regandvivdunn@btinternet.com     Verges/Mowing  
            Budget  
 
Charles Smedley   5 The Lawns           01788 822241  VICE CHAIRMAN 
    Kilsby, Rugby CV23 8YT      Policy Documents  
                                             chassmedley23@aol.co.uk                                             Planning Commit tee,  
            Cemetery     
                                                                                                                                                
 
Maggie Chandler             The George, Watling Street       01788 822229   Planning Committee    
    Kilsby, Rugby CV23 8YE      Finance                                                    
      magchandlerpcouncil.only@gmail.com         
                
            
Richard Page   14 Barby Road          01788 822480               Budget/Finances  
    Kilsby, Rugby CV23 8XD      Street Lighting  
              richvalpage@gmail.com       
 
Liz Rochford    Japonica, 23 Main Road         01788 822791  Youth Liaison  
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XR      Post Office/shop  
    ghillie38@hotmail.co.uk  
 
 
Sarah Stainton       Tudor Cottage, Manor Road     01788 822477   Facebook Page  
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XS      School Governing  
    sjstainton@gmail.com      Youth Liaison  
            Cheque signatory  
            Litter picking  
 
Bob Gent    7 Fishers Close          01788 823528  Planning Committee  
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XH      Kilsby Kronickle  
    bobgent@bt internet.com      Rights of Way    
  
 
Jenny Fisher    5 Middle Street          01788 823027  Planning Committee  
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XT      Policing/PCSOs  
    jmfisher@hotmail.co.uk  
 
Barbara Almond   Orchard House          01788 824333  Village Hall rep.    
    22A Rugby Road       Planning Committee    
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XX  
    barbara@almondconsult.com  
 
Richard Thompson   17 Manor Road,          01788 822035  Planning Committee      
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XS      Policing/PCSOs  
    kpc.rthompson@outlook.com  
 
Keith Adams    26 Hall Close,          07775 922933  Planning Committee  
    Kilsby, Rugby, CV23 8XZ  
    keith@kilsby.net  
                                                                                                                       
   

BURIALS - Please contact Helen Smedley, 5 The Lawns, Kilsby, Tel: 01788 822241, hsmedley@talktalk.net  
HIGHWAY WARDEN - Howard Gibbs, 11 Fishers Close, howard@hgibbs.plus.com  01788 824718, 07835 308073 
District Councillors:    Catherine Lomax, 24 Castle Mound, Barby, Rugby CV23 8TN, Tel: 01788 890939  
                                  clomax@daventrydc.gov.uk  
        Ian Robertson, Tel: 07747 774712/01788 510613   irobertson@daventrydc.gov.uk            
County Councillor:       Malcolm Longley, Tel: 07721 824053  mlongley@northamptonshire.gov.uk  
Defibrillator Checker:  Lesley Loader, Tel: 01788 822246   
                      
DAVENTRY DISTRICT COUNCIL 01327 871100.           NORTHAMPTONSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 0300 126 1000  

Clerk to Kilsby Parish Council - Mrs Catherine Camp, 18 Kilsby Road, Barby, Rugby CV23 8TT  
Tel: 01788 891184      e -mail parishcouncil@kilsbyvillage.co.uk  

Website www.kilsbyvillage.co.uk  
 
 

           
 
 
 

mailto:howard@hgibbs.plus.com


Page3 

KILSBY PARISH COUNCIL  
(From Councillor Bob Gent, Tel: 823528 and the 
Parish Clerk parishcouncil@kilsbyvillage.co.uk  
Tel: 891184) 
 
Kilsby Parish Council meet on the first Tuesday of 
each month at 7.30 pm in Kilsby Room at the Village 
Hall.  Any member of the parish is welcome to attend 
and hear the discussion.  The first 20 minutes of the 
meeting will be open to allow parishioners to raise 
any issues that they may have. 
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take 
place on TUESDAY 6th JUNE at 7.30 pm. 
 
NEW COUNCILLOR 
The Parish Council is pleased to welcome Keith 
Adams of Hall Close as a Councillor. His contact 
details can be found on the list of Councillors (Eds. 
on page 2) . 
 
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING  
Thank you to those who attended the Annual Parish 
Meeting.  Perhaps the glorious sunshine on that 
evening prevented others attending.  It is a legal 
requirement to hold an Annual Parish Meeting 
between the dates of 1 March and 1 June each year 
and it should be a chance for every organisation in 
the village to celebrate what they have done over the 
preceding year.  A report on the yearôs achievements 
of the Parish Council, and a report from our District 
Councillor can be found on pages 12 and 16 of this 
magazine.  
 
ELECTIONS 
The Annual Meeting of the Parish Council (different 
to the Annual Parish Meeting) was held in May. 
This is the meeting where the Chairman for the year 
is elected.  We are pleased to tell you that Councillor 
Reg Dunn is again Chairman of Kilsby Parish 
Council for 2017/18 with Councillor Charles Smedley 
as Vice-Chairman. 
 
Councillor Malcolm Longley was re-elected as our 
County Councillor at the election held on 4th May. 
 
You get a further chance to exercise your democratic 
rights on 8th June in the General Election.  The 
Polling Station in the Village Hall will be open from 
7.00 am to 10.00 pm. 
 
POLICING 
The PCSOs have reported that in the last couple of 
months there have been two burglaries in Kilsby and 
two in Barby.  One was particularly nasty as it was 
an aggravated burglary, so please check your 
security measures. 
 
The Parish Council has recently met with Crick 
Parish Council and representatives from DIRFT as  

we form a partnership that helps to fund our 
dedicated PCSOs Les Conopo and Duncan 
Cumming.  We have heard that the Police are 
looking to alter the terms of the funding 
arrangement, which could result in the Parish being 
asked to pay more towards their costs.  We do not 
pay as much as we used to towards this because 
DIRFT has taken on a greater proportion of the cost 
as the Rail Freight Terminal site has grown.  The 
Parish Council will try and negotiate the best 
possible arrangement, and will try to ensure that we 
continue to have dedicated PCSOs, as both parishes 
and DIRFT value their work, and feel that the 
presence of  uniformed policemen does help to 
reduce crime. 
 
WEBSITE 
Kilsbyôs new website will be launched in mid June, 
so keep a look out.  Any organisation which would 
like to manage its own page on the website will be 
able to do so, and therefore ensure that information 
is always up to date.  Please let the Clerk know if 
this is something your organisation would like to do. 
 
The Parish Council would like to thank Matt Rollins 
for his work in reorganising the parish council 
information and helping set up the website which 
was used to display the Neighbourhood Plan 
information. The ówixô platform which was used for 
this proved to be rather difficult to input information 
onto, so we are hoping that the new website from 
Vision ICT will be more user friendly. However 
without all Mattôs hard work it would have been a 
much bigger challenge converting. 
 
A361 DEVELOPMENT AND ROADS  
The street names that have been accepted for the 
new development off A361 are óNormandy Fieldsô 
and óLonghouse Roadô. 
 
New traffic calming measures and weight limit 
signage for the Ridgeway should be put in place in 
June. 
 
We continue to chase for the dip in the A361 near 
Malt Mill Green to be fixed to reduce the rattling 
noise that residents are having to endure. It is now 
scheduled to be done within the next five months, 
but District Councillor Lomax and the Parish Council 
are continuing to raise this as an issue. 
 
OTHER NEWS 
Daventry District Council have brought forward plans 
to build a cycle way from Braunston to Daventry to 
make it safer to cycle along the A45. 
 
Gren Hatton has produce wording for nine Heritage 
Sign Boards to be located around the village.  Two of 
them will provide information about the 
archaeological excavations on the A361 housing  
     (Continued overleaf) 

mailto:parishcouncil@kilsbyvillage.co.uk
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FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR CATHERINE LOMAX  
(Tel: 890939, 24 Castle Mound, Barby, CV23 8TN, clomax@daventrydc.gov.uk) 

site, and will be funded by the developers, Avant 
Homes.  The Parish Council hope that they will be 
able to secure funding from grants to place the 
others around the village so that people can learn 
more about the history of the village. 
 

GRANTS  

Any village organisation wishing to secure a grant for 

a project should try to attend a Funding Fair which is 

being held at Towcester Racecourse on Tuesday 6th 

June from 9.30 am to 3.00 pm. There will be lots of 

grant funding bodies there who will be able to help 

and advise you. 

 

Kilsby Garden Association has secured a grant 
towards more planters which will be placed around 
the village.  The Parish Council is also providing a 
grant of £200 towards them, and purchasing them on 
their behalf. (Eds. See also page 9.)  
 
COMMUNITY SHOP/POST OFFICE 
Since Steve Kettlewell left the village, the Parish 
Council has been trying to ascertain where we are 
with setting up a Community Shop. 
 
The Post Office is keen to re-establish a Counter 
facility within the village, but requires a business 
from which to operate.  
 
The Community Shop Group was not successful with 
the bid submitted a bid in December for £50,000 to 
help build a community shop.  The Group was  

encouraged to resubmit the bid in March, but we 
have been unable to establish whether this was 
done. 
 
Councillor Liz Rochford is arranging a meeting with 
the remaining members of the Group to find out the 
current position and and what needs to be done now 
to take the project forward.  Please be assured that 
the Parish Council knows how important it is for the 
village to have a shop again. 
 
CEMETERY  
The Cemetery has neatly trimmed bushes, extended 
pathways and an extended area for cremated 
remains.  The cemetery fees have just been 
increased to ensure they stay in line with Church of 
England fees. They are still substantially cheaper 
than those at Rainsbrook crematorium. 
 
KEEEPING THE VILLAGE CLEAN  
Please can people continue to clean up after their 
dogs, and if a dog is being walked by younger 
members of the family during holiday times, make 
sure that they carry a bag and clean up after the 
dog. 
 
Please also note that Devon Ox Green is a 
registered village green, and vehicles must not be 
parked on it, or skips etc left on it. 
 
Anyone putting notices up on telegraph poles is 

asked to remove them after the event. Thanks. 

DDC has just begun its new civic year, with its 
Annual Meeting and election of the new Chairman. 
The Chairman for 2017-18, taking over from 
Councillor Alan Chantler from Yelvertoft, is 
Councillor David James, who represents a Daventry 
Ward.  
 
Kilsby held its Annual Parish Meeting early in May. I 
was disappointed by the very low turn-out, as this is 
an opportunity to hear what the Parish Council and 
your District and County Councillors have been 
doing on your behalf during the last twelve months.  
I myself also enjoy the reports from village 
organisations of their activities during the past year. 
The report I gave to the meeting is printed in this 
edition (Eds. page 16) .   
 
Three pieces of news from DDC. The Council now 
has a 6.3 year land supply, and I am assured that 
there is no intention currently of increasing the 
allocation of housing development in the rural areas. 
As Kilsby has an adopted Neighbourhood Plan, this 
would in any case be unlikely to affect the village. 
 
I have mentioned previously the Grand Depart of the 
Womenôs Cycling Tour. This is the first stage of a  
 

five day event, featuring some of the biggest names 
in womenôs professional cycling.  These elite cyclists 
will set off from Daventry High Street at 11.00 am on 
Wednesday, 7 June, travelling to Long Buckby 
Wharf where, having got into their stride, the 91.7 
mile race starts in earnest.  A number of related 
events are being organised by DDC and partners to 
celebrate the Tour and to encourage leisure cycling, 
including the Cycle Fest on New Street Recreation 
Ground on 4 June.  More details can be found on 
Daventry District Councilôs website and at 
www.tourride.co.uk. 
 
Lastly, an update on waste collection from June next 
year.  Subject to completion of negotiations with 
Norse, the new contractor, food waste and co-
mingled recyclables will be collected weekly, residual 
waste fortnightly, and paid-for garden waste every 
three weeks. 
 
I hope everyone enjoyed the May Fair. How good to 
have warm, sunny weather for this enjoyable event. 
 
Catherine 
 

http://www.tourride.co.uk
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ST. FAITHôS SOCIAL COMMITTEE 

(From Kathy Jenkins, Tel:  822464) 
 
Coffee Morning  
We have a Coffee Morning planned for Tuesday 6th 
June from 10 30 am till 12.00 noon in the Kilsby 
Room at the Village Hall.   The cost is £2.50 on the 
door.  Everyone is very welcome.  We like to see all 
our usual visitors, but would welcome any ónew to 
the villageô ladies and gentlemen.  It's always a nice 
chatty morning and everyone enjoys it.  Where else 
could you get a nice cup of coffee and lovely cakes 
for £2.50?  Not many places.  So come and give us 
a try.  We have a good raffle and there are plenty of 
friendly people.  
 
Strawberry and Wine Evening  
We shall be having a Strawberry and Wine evening 
again this year at the lovely home of Barbara and 
Frank Almond, Orchard House, 22a Rugby Road.  It 
will be on Friday 7th July from 6.00 pm until 8.00 pm. 
Tickets are £6.00 and are available from Mrs 
Margaret Dean (822724) or any of the Social 
Committee.  You get a nice bowl of strawberries and 
plenty of cream, plus plenty of wine or juice, and all 
your friends from the church and village.  So do 
come and enjoy it all with us.  Itôs always a great 
occasion.  
 
Something else for July  
We will have our usual Coffee Morning on Tuesday 
11th July from 10 30 am till 12.00 noon.  Cost £2.50 
on the door.  This time we shall be in St Faithôs  

 

1st Kilsby Guides  
(from Sue Curtis  01788 822039) 
 
 
The guides have continued to have lots of fun and 
activities. We fulfilled our Guide promise to help the 
community by cleaning St. Faith's Church for a 
month and by continuing to look after our planter on 
the village green and our garden at the village hall. 
The strawberries look to be doing very well and 
should be delicious.  All the girls are also taking part 
in the competition to grow the biggest/best potatoes 
and Kelsey onions. 
 
This term, we are sailing, horse riding, climbing and 
bellringing, and going on two trips to London and to 
Drayton Manor, so there is lots happening. 
 
We have had one extra guide join us, but we would 
still welcome new guides and any volunteers who 
would be able to help out with our meetings, which 
are every Wednesday from 7.15 pm - 8.30 pm at 
Kilsby School.  

Church.  It's a beautiful place and we have plenty of 
room.  Let's hope we get a nice large crowd of 
people.  It will give new people to the village a 
chance to look at the beautiful and ancient church.  
We have our kitchen and clean and tidy toilet (very 
necessary - that's just from me).  
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Kilsby History Society  
(From Gill Mason, Tel: 822658) 
 
Research Group  
The next meeting of the research group is at my 
home, Laurelcroft Cottage, 28 Main Road, on 
Thursday 15th June, at 7.30 pm. 
 
Trip to Leicester  
The trip to the Richard III Centre at Leicester is on 
Thursday 6th July.  The coach will leave from 
outside the old shop promptly at 9.45 am.  We 
expect to leave Leicester at approximately 1.45 pm. 
 
The cost is £15.00 - £8.00 of which is the fare.  If 
you book and are then unable to attend, this portion 
will be non-refundable.  I would like the money in to 
me by Friday 23rd June and if paying by cheque, 
please make the cheque payable to óKilsby History 
Societyô. 
 
At the time of writing there are a small number of 
spaces still available.  If you are interested please 
contact Gill Mason, Tel: 822658. 
 
AGM 
The AGM will take place on Thursday 21st 
September in the Kilsby Room. 

Kilsby Open Gardens  

(From Christine Clay, Tel: 822373) 
 
On SUNDAY 11th June, from 2.00 pm to 6.00 pm, 
there will be four large gardens and several small 
gardens open IN OUR VILLAGE to raise funds for 
the National Gardens Scheme. 
 
They are: PYTCHLEY HOUSE, 14 Main Road; 
PYTCHLEY GARDENS (entry from ESSEN LANE); 
RAINBOWS END in Middle Street;  
GRAFTON HOUSE and BOLBERRY HOUSE (next 
door to each other in Rugby Road, opposite the 
playing field. 
  
Look for the large yellow signs, and follow the red 
arrows.  Plants will be on sale at Pytchley House and 
all proceeds will go to NGS. 
 
Artwork from Kilsby Primary School will be on 
display in St Faithôs Church, and there will be an 
exhibition of embroidery in the Kilsby Room at the 
Village Hall during the afternoon. 
(Eds.  There will also be teas at the Village Hall, see 
page 14.)  

 

KILSBY NEIGHBOURHOOD 
WATCH - MAY 2017 
(From Phil Martin, Tel: 822700) 
 
I would first wish to apologise for the lack of direct 
communication over the last few months. This has 
been caused by a combination of ill health of myself 
and my computer.  I have been confident that the 
spreading of information directly by 
Northamptonshire Police would have ensured that 
you were all kept fully informed. 
 
In checking through my recorded names and email 
addresses it is obvious that there will be many 
updates needed. If someone has left the village will 
you please let me know and I will remove their 
details. If I have used the address of a loved one 
who has passed away, I am very sorry but will 
immediately delete details when informed.  I realise 
that informing me of the above is not something 
people would normally have on their ñto doò list so I 
would ask for your assistance for updates. 
 
I also plan to visit any residents where I know there 
has been a change of ownership as well as the 
newly constructed homes.  It will take some time to 
achieve this so if you are not currently a member of 
Kilsby Neighbourhood Watch and would like to join, 
please contact me on phil_martin6@yahoo.co.uk or 
call me on 822700 and you will be contacted much 
sooner than awaiting my visit.  Unlike many 
Neighbourhood Watch areas which can be one 
street or part of a street, our Watch covers the whole 
Kilsby village. 
 
Thank you. 

mailto:phil_martin6@yahoo.co.uk
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Sunday Services (at 11.00 am)  
June  
  4th    Rev Elizabeth Kemp (HC), Church Meeting 
11th      Joint Service at CRICK 
18th      Trevor Boys 
25th    Bobbie Wakeleigh Jones 

July  
 2nd    Anniversary Service, Rev Peter Meek 
  9th      To be announced. 
16th      Clive Leakey 
23rd    Cecil Gill 
30th    Joint Service at CRICK 
 

Tuesday Guild (at 2.15 pm)  
June  
  6th    Christina Lomas 
20th      Judy Baldy 

July  
To be announced. 
 

Dates for your Diary  
Anniversary Service  

Sunday 2nd July at 11.00 am.   Rev. Peter Meek. 

KILSBY   UNITED   REFORMED   CHURCH  
 
JUNE/JULY NEWS  

Barbeque Lunch  
Wednesday 19th July at 12.00 noon.   Ticket only.  Tickets 

are £8.00 each and can be bought from Val Janes on 

822751. 

 

Scrabble  
The Scrabble group meets every Wednesday in the 
chapel café at 1.00 pm.   Everyone is welcome. 
 

Café 
The café is open every Monday and Thursday from 
9.00 am until 12.00 noon for tea, coffee and cooked 
breakfasts. 

WALKING GROUP  
(From Lesley Loader, Tel:  822246) 
 
The dates for the walks on the third Sunday of each 
month are June 18 and July 16.  These walks leave 
from The White House in Chapel Street at 10.00 
am. and are 7-9 miles.  The dates for the Avon 
Valley Way walks are the first Thursdays of the 
month,  June 1 and July 6.  These leave from The 
White House at 9.30 am and are also 7-9 miles.  
 
More details from me at ljloader@btinternet.com or 
tel: 822246. 


